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Mr. Alistair Sands

Secretary

Senate Select Committee on Ministerial Discretion in Migration Matters

The Senate
Parliament House
Canberra ACT 2600
AUSTRALIA 

Dear Mr. Sands,

Re: Senate Select Committee on Ministerial Discretion in Migration Matters
Thank you for granting an extension of time to the Law Society of New South Wales to provide comment to the Senate Select Committee.

The Law Society of New South Wales considers the Minister's powers of intervention contained in the Migration Act should remain as they currently are. However, we consider the Minister should undertake to increase transparency in decision making, as discussed later in this submission.

By way of comparison, the Law Society notes the Minister's discretionary powers are significantly more limited than the discretionary powers available to the Minister’s counterpart in New Zealand. The New Zealand Minister for Immigration can grant a visa by way of her discretionary powers regardless of whether or not a decision has been made by a review authority. The Australian Minister for Immigration can only intervene if there has been a decision by a review authority. 

There are a number of Australian visa categories that cannot be appealed to a review authority, hence the failed applicant has no chance to appeal to the Minister. This can lead to severe hardship for deserving cases. Consequently, any proposal to limit the Minister’s power further may have an adverse impact on the rights of persons applying for certain visa categories.

However, the Law Society notes that when appealing to the Minister a Solicitor is required to convince the Ministerial Intervention Unit (MIU) the appeal satisfies the Minister's Guidelines for appeals. Practitioners have reported some difficulty in obtaining consistency from department officials regarding the operation of the Guidelines.

The Law Society advocates the MIU review its internal guidelines, and submits that greater transparency in the MIU decision making may reduce criticism of the Minister.

Yours sincerely,

Mark Richardson 

Chief Executive Officer
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